

COMMUNITY BOARD #11, BRONX 1741 COLDEN AVENUE BRONX, NEW YORK 10462 (718) 892-6262 FAX (718) 892-1861

E-Mail: CommBd11BX @AOL



Dominic Castore Chairman

Fernando Ferrer Borough President

John A. Fratta District Manager

COMMITTEES

Community Development & Budget priorities
Economic Development
Education & Culture
Health & Social Services
Highways, Traffic &
Transportation
Housing
Land Use
Parks & Playgrounds
Public Safety
Sanitation & Environmental
Protection
Youth

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD MONDAY, APRIL 24, 2000 IN THE PATIENT ACTICITY CENTER CONFERENCE ROOM 1 OF CALVARY HOSPITAL

The meeting was called to order at 7:50 P.M. by Rev. Leslie McHenry, First Vice Chair.

Rev. McHenry introduced Councilwoman Madeline Provenzano of the 13th Councilmanic District.

Councilwoman Provenzano stated that the new Board members would be coming in shortly. She stated that she wanted to check on all her Board appointees.

Councilwoman Provenzano announced that on May 20th there will be a Health Fitness Expo at Pelham Bay Park. She stated that there would be free tennis lessons, free golf lessons, and track events during the day. Councilwoman Provenzano reported that all the hospitals would be represented. She stated that various testing would be done. The Eye Surgery Institute will be doing eye testing. Councilwoman Provenzano stated that Tai Bo, aerobics, and a senior walk will be part of the day. She reported that there is a new bike path in Pelham Bay Park and a guided tour will be offered. Councilwoman Provenzano stated that anyone interested, and she hoped everyone would be interested should call Irene at her office. She stated that there will be 60 exhibitors so far, and that massage will also be done. Councilwoman Provenzano stated that the Expo would be from 10 AM to 4 PM.

Councilwoman Provenzano announced that this Thursday, at St. Theresa's there will be a Fire Safety Program. She stated that the Fire Department would be there to talk about fires, especially in apartment buildings. They will talk about how to react if a fire occurs. Councilwoman Provenzano stated that smoke detectors would be given to the first 100 people.

Rev. McHenry introduced State Assemblyman Jeffrey Klein of the 80^{th} District.

Assemblyman Klein stated that it was a pleasure to be here tonight. He stated that this is possible because the legislature is on a break this week. Assemblyman Klein announced that Councilwoman Provenzano was working with him on a program dealing with graffiti. Assemblyman Klein reported that he and Councilwoman Provenzano had hired a company that removes graffiti on all public properties. He stated that they have a one-year maintenance contract. This means that if graffiti comes back, they will remove it again. Assemblyman Klein reported that the company cleaned Lydig Avenue and White Plains Road. He stated that in June they would be doing Allerton Avenue and the north side of Pelham Parkway. Assemblyman Klein stated that they are looking into Morris Park. He stated that this is an ongoing project. Assemblyman Klein stated that this year Councilwoman Provenzano put the money in the budget for this project, and next year he would put the money in.

Assemblyman Klein reported that this company would collect the tags of the graffiti writers and catalogue them. He stated that we would then meet with Captain Stewart with the list. Assemblyman Klein stated that he would like to catch these people. He reported that as fast as we get it cleaned up they are back graffiting the area.

Assemblyman Klein reported that he and Councilwoman Madeline Provenzano purchased cars for the Pelham Parkway Allerton Patrol. He stated that there are other fine patrols such as Chester Civic, doing such a great job chasing criminals. Assemblyman Klein stated that we need active patrols to stabilize the community.

Assemblyman Klein asked if everyone was aware of the change in the Dyre Avenue #5 line. He stated that the MTA claims that everyone on Community Board #11 knows about it. Assemblyman Klein stated that he had spoken with the senior vice president today as well as others at the MTA and they all claim that Community Board #11 knows about this. He stated that the Dyre Avenue line starts at Eastchester to Baychester. He stated that during rush hour this is an express line, and that they want to make it a local. Assemblyman Klein reported that the MTA claims that this will make the trip 4 minutes longer. Assemblyman Klein stated that the MTA claims to have notified everyone in the catchment area and that there was no outcry, no one cared, and they are going ahead in May. Assemblyman Klein stated that he and Councilwoman Provenzano had a petition drive at the Pelham Parkway station and got 80 signatures in an hour and a half. Assemblyman Klein stated that this will increase the overcrowding condition and will add 10-15 minutes to the trip. Assemblyman Klein stated that this was done without adequate notice. He stated that they hoped the petitions will show the MTA the concern and interest of the community.

Assemblyman Klein stated that he is going to Albany in the next week or two and ask the legislature for more money for mass transit. He stated that the MTA will not do this to our area when we are getting them more money.

Assemblyman Klein reported that he is working with the 49th Precinct on helping senior citizens. He spoke about the robbing of the elderly. Assemblyman Klein stated that one reason is inadequate peepholes. Assemblyman Klein starting as early as August he will be working with NIDC on this. He stated that anyone interested in getting a peephole should call his office.

Assemblyman Klein introduced a study that was done in the past few months on supermarket cleanliness. He stated that this was due to the complaints he had received. Assemblyman Klein reported that people were finding roaches or mice droppings in the stores. Assemblyman Klein stated that when he called the State Department of Agriculture, Department of Health he learned that the Department of Health has no jurisdiction in all supermarkets in New York. Assemblyman

Klein explained the difference in violations. He stated that critical conditions, those considered to pose an immediate public health risk require immediate action. This includes counters that are dirty, bug infestation etc. General deficiencies are those posing a more indirect threat to public health and food safety. Assemblyman Klein explained that the presence of one or more critical deficiencies results in a failure of the inspection. Assemblyman Klein reported that 54% of the New York City supermarkets had failed one or more inspections in the last year.

Assemblyman Klein reported that on judging the 10 best and 10 worst supermarkets he found that it had nothing to do with the area in which the supermarket was located, nor did it have anything to do with the chain. He stated that not one chain was better than another chain store. Assemblyman Klein reported that there were a high number of pest complaints, which contribute to 32 diseases that can be gotten from pests.

Assemblyman Klein outlined his 3-step plan as:

- 1. Legislation to make it mandatory to post inspections dates on the outside of the supermarket.
- 2. Form a State Department of Agriculture just for supermarkets
- 3. Increase the number of inspectors to make sure that all complaints filed are followed up.

Assemblyman Klein stated that after 3 strikes you are closed.

Joe Thompson asked what supermarkets were involved and Assemblyman Klein told him to contact his office to get a copy of the report.

Dom DeProspo spoke about the way inspectors would examine supermarkets when he worked as a butcher. He stated that they would lean their hand against the wall and check for cleanliness. He stated that they would also check the grinding machines.

Dorrie Castro spoke about the cases of asthma due to roaches, salmonella fleas can cause liver damage.

Rev. McHenry stated that petitions for the Dyre Avenue subway should be signed. She stated that Councilman Sam Bea; Councilman Larry Warden and Councilwoman June Eisland's areas cover the Dyre Avenue line.

II. Gallery Session

a. Clifford Schreiner

Mr. Schreiner spoke about the need to continue the express service on the Dyre Avenue #5 line. Mr. Schreiner also spoke about the traffic at Burke and Bouck Avenues and asked for a traffic light.

Rev. McHenry stated that this has been a long-standing problem at Burke and Bouck Avenues.

She stated that we can recommend it, but that he should contact Councilman Larry Warden, who is his Councilman so that he can help him. Rev, McHenry then asked P.O. Goldenberg to get the Board the accident stats for that area.

Bob Potter asked about speed bumps. John Fratta explained that it is very difficult to get speed bumps, except around schools. He stated that he would ask DOT for them.

Councilwoman Provenzano stated that even though this was not her district she wanted Mr. Schreiner to know that DOT does not recommend speed bumps on 2 way streets. She stated that she only recommends them around schools, senior centers and playgrounds.

Rev. McHenry told Mr. Schreiner that there are two churches there, and that he should check with them before requesting speed bumps.

b. Ann Mercadanti

Ms. Mercadanti spoke about a traffic light at Bouck Avenue.

Rev. McHenry stated that we will request it again.

c. Tie Allen

Mr. Allen spoke about Burke Avenue. He stated that Adee Avenue closer to P.S. 121 needs speeds bumps. He stated that there are even problems with the crossing guard being there.

John reported that the board had requested speed reducers all around schools. He stated that what we got were speed reducers on Burke and Bouck Avenues not on Adee Avenue. John stated that we are trying to figure out what else we can do.

Tie asked about putting up "Now approaching school" signs.

John reported that this was a special project by the then Commissioner Lynn. He stated that we had no input into this. He stated that they did select Columbus, P.S. 96 and by St. Lucy's school. John stated that not only did we not have input, but also we knew anything was happening until the signs went up. John stated that the safety zone Tie is talking about isn't in the area of the school, it is before and after the school. John stated that this makes no sense to us. He then stated that Transportation Alternatives is looking at the school now.

d. Dr. Toli and Sherry Chen

Dr. Toli stated that he and Ms. Chen were researchers at Albert Einstein. He stated that are involved in Chinese Meditation. Dr. Toli stated that he has been practicing for 7 years. He stated that does his teaching at the Morris Park Community Association. He can be reached at 718-822-7492.

e. Joe Gabris

Mr. Gabris thanked Councilwoman Provenzano, the Board, Rev. McHenry and John for coming

to the Pelham Parkway Houses. He stated that he represents 2600 people at the Pelham Parkway Houses. Mr. Gabris spoke about the water damage and mold damage in many apartments. He stated that the mold brings roaches. Mr. Gabris stated that thee is a center for children located in Pelham Parkway houses. Mr. Gabris stated that it cost \$7.2 million a year for not having adequate childcare.

John stated that he would be talking about Pelham Parkway in his report. He stated the Mr. Gabris had omitted Assemblyman Klein in this thanks. John stated that this is a priority of Assemblyman Klein's.

e. Patricia Charles

Ms. Charles spoke about the Dyre Avenue subway line.

f. Ede Natiu

Ms. Natiu stated that she was the building manager of 681 Thwaites Place. She complained about the loud music coming from the bar at 2241 White Plains Road. She stated that customers are drinking in the parking lot. Ms. Natiu stated that she had called Assemblyman Klein's office, but got no call back. She stated that she had call John Fratta. S. Natiu stated that there are 7 people living in her building, 4 children and 3 adults.

Donald Ranshte of Assemblyman Klein's office spoke. He told Ms. Natiu that he had spoken to her on two occasions before the meeting and once after a board meeting.

Joe Thompson reported that he had spoken with Det. Stanich, and neither he nor Det. Stanich have seen the activity Ms. Natiu is complaining about. He stated that the back of the bar is flush against the house. He stated that a speaker in the bar situated there. Joe stated that Det. Stanich is going to see if the speaker could be moved off of that wall.

Ms. Natiu stated that she knows Det. Stanich spoke to the owner on Friday. She stated that last night a beer bottle was thrown.

John stated that this is a very frustrating situation. He stated that the 49th Precinct is in the bar constantly doing under age and narcotics checks. John also stated that we have contacted SLA and DEP. He stated that we can't do anything until we find a violation. John stated that Joe goes over there with his patrol.

Rev. McHenry reported that the owner was here tonight. She stated that the name of the bar is Poppy Nice.

Joe reported that the patrol was there Thursday, Friday and Saturday. He stated that you can hear the beat in the apartment, but nothing from the street level.

George Chang spoke. He stated that his father Miguel Chang owns the bar. Mr. Chang stated that he met Joe Thompson last Friday. He stated that he is willing to put in sound proofing as a courtesy to Ms. Natiu. He stated he received a ticket for noise pollution on April 1st. He stated that he did not understand why, as they were there and said they heard no noise.

John stated that they metered the sound.

Mr. Chang stated that they close at 4 A.M.

Rev. McHenry stated that the Board would be working on this.

John asked Mr. Chang when the soundproofing would be completed. Mr. Chang stated that the Kitchen and bathroom have already been completed.

John told Mr. Chang that it might be cheaper to soundproof then to get tickets.

Ms. Natiu's daughter Crystal spoke. She stated that on the weekends and during the week she is awakened early by the loud noise.

John stated that he, Joe, Mr. Chang and Ms. Natiu would meet in his office.

III. Minutes

A Motion was made by Linda White, Seconded by Dominick DeProspo – That the Minutes be accepted as received.

Unanimously passed.

IV. <u>Chairman's Report</u> – Rev. Leslie McHenry

Rev. McHenry stated that the Executive Committee had met regarding the closing of Adee Avenue for a street permit. She thanked everyone who attended the meeting along with Det. Stanich. Rev. McHenry stated that the Committee agreed upon 10 Commandments/rules.

Marilyne Jamieson read the following rules that will apply to everyone.

- 1. No event can take place for more than 12 hours.
- 2. Community Board has the right to investigate the applicant and the petition. Application will be denied if any fraud is found.
- 3. Community Board needs 90 days for submission. Board has the right to refuse approval if there is opposition from the community
- 4. If any problems occur during the event the police will shut it down.
- 5. If the police close down the event it will not be approved next year.
- 6. Street activities that use vendors and/or rides must have insurance.
- 7. Applicant must provide security and clean up area.
- 8. Applicant **should** try to get support from the local community associations.

A Motion was made by Joseph Thompson, Seconded by Bob Potter – That these rules be approved with the proviso that they can be refined at a later date if need be.

Unanimously approved.

IV. District Manager's Report – John A, Fratta

John expressed his and the Board's sorrow and condolences on the passing of Georgina Soccodato. John stated that Georgina was one person you could always call on. He stated that she was good for the community and will be missed.

Councilwoman Provenzano stated that naming a street after Georgina was discussed, but that she would like to do something different.

Blanche Rifkin reported that Georgina was on the Advisory Board of Jacobi and Einstein Hospitals. She stated that both hospitals plan on doing something. Blanche stated that Jacobi is considering naming the rotunda after Georgina.

John reported that there is a traffic safety problem at both P.S. 121 and P.S. 76. John reported that Traffic is looking into both schools. He stated that we are meeting with the PTA the principals and the precinct. John stated that there at P.S. 121 there are speed reducers on Bouck and Throop. John stated that one solution suggested was to make both streets one –way streets. John stated that there is a problems because there is some opposition from the homeowners. John stated that there will be a public hearing on Tuesday, May 2nd at 7:30 P.M. at P. S. 121.

John reported that the Pelham Parkway Houses are a disaster. He stated that management is not functioning. He stated that it took 2 years to get a leak fixed in an apartment.

John reported that motorized scooters are against the law. He stated that the police will confiscate them.

John congratulated Al D'Angelo on becoming President of the Morris Park Community Association.

Street Closing Applications

- a. Request from the Lurting Avenue Block Association to close Lurting Avenue between Neill and Rhinelander Avenues on July 15th with a Rain Date of August 26th from 10:00 A.M. to 9:00 P.M. for a block party.
- b. Request from the Tomlinson Avenue Association to close Tomlinson Avenue between Pelham Parkway South and Lydig Avenue on July 2nd from 12:00 P.M. to 9:00 P.M. for a block party.
- c. Request from then Residents of the 1900 block of Radcliff Avenue to close Radcliff Avenue between Neill and Rhinelander Avenues on July 15th with a Rain Date of July 16th from 11:00 A.M. to 11:00 P.M. for a block party.
- d. Request from the White Plains Road BID to close White Plains Road between Pelham Parkway South and Brady Avenue on June 22nd, 23rd and 24th with a Rain Date of June 29th, 30th and July 1st for 3 days from 10 A.M. to 6 P.M. for a Sidewalk Fair.

A Motion was made by Linda White, Seconded by Joseph Carozza – That Community Board #11 approve these street closing applications.

Unanimously approved.

e. Request from the Yates Avenue Organization to close Yates Avenue between Burke and Adee Avenues on July 15th with a Rain Date of July 22nd from 12:00 P.M. to 10:00 P.M. for a block party.

Bob Potter stated that he was against this application. He stated that last year the police had to be called to close it down at 1:00 A.M.

After much discussion on how this can be averted a motion was made.

A Motion was made by Elaine Weisbrot, Seconded by Linda White – That this application be conditionally approved based on the meeting John will set up.

Approved with one abstention by Bob Potter.

f. Request from the Bronx Grace Church to close Morris Park Avenue between Fillmore and Garfield Streets on June 10th with a Rain date of June 17th from 12:00 P.M. to 5:00 P.M. for a street Festival.

Much discussion took place on this location as it is a main thoroughfare. John suggested that they use Five Corners Park. He stated that we would close Mead Street between White Plains Road and Unionport Road.

A Motion was made by Marilyne Jamieson, Seconded by Pat Dolan – That Community Board #11 approve of this street closing.

Passed.

V. <u>Treasurer's Report</u> – Silvio Mazzella

Silvio reported that the report had been distributed. Anyone with questions can contact Harriet at the Board office.

VI. <u>Borough President's Report</u> – Linda Loeb

As the report was lengthy, Linda gave it to Harriet.

- 1. STATEMENT BY BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER ON DEATH OF GEORGINA SOCCODATO
- 2. BRONX WEEK CELEBRATION
- 3. FERRER URGES NEW YORKERS TO TAKE PART IN CENSUS 2000 AS IT FACES CRITICAL CHALLENGE IN THE WEEKS AHEAD
- 4. FERRER: MAYOR'S BUDGET FLUBS ON KEY INVESTMENT
- 5. FERRER CALLS ON SANITATION COMMISSIONER FARRELL TO JOIN MOSQUITO BATTLE, ASKS THAT OLD TIRES, PRIME BREEDING GROUND, GET CURBSIDE PICK-UP
- 6. FERRER URGES IMMEDIATE STEPS TO PROTECT LIVERY CAB DRIVERS
- 7. STATEMENT BY BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER ON STREET RENAMING HONORING MEMORY OF ANTHONY BAEZ
- 8. FERRER DELIVERS THIRTEENTH STATE OF THE BOROUGH ADDRESS OPPORTUNITY AND JUSTICE ARE THEME CALLS FOR BETTER POLICE-COMMUNITY RELATIONS BETTER TEACHER AND COP PAY, SWEEPING SCHOOL AND POLICE REFORM

Linda reminded everyone how important it is for them to return their census forms. She also reported that the Mayor's Executive Budget shows that cuts are slated to youth. Linda also reported that tire pick up will be done at curb side.

VII. Committee Reports

A. <u>Economic Development</u> – Joseph Thompson

1. <u>Liquor Licenses</u>

- a. Top Lunchroom d/b/a Rainbow Restaurant 2197 White Plains Road for on-premises consumption of liquor (RENEWAL)
- b. Pine Tavern 1913 Bronxdale Avenue for on-premises consumption of alcohol (RENEWAL)
- c. Café Giovane Italic Inc. d/b/a Caffe Dion 900 Morris Park Avenue for on-premises consumption of alcohol (RENEWAL)

A Motion was made by Joseph Thompson, Seconded by Linda White and Vinnie Prezioso – That Community Board #11 send a letter to the State Liquor Authority stating that we have no objections to the renewal of these licenses.

B. Highways, Traffic and Transportation – Vinnie Prezioso

1. Dyre Avenue #5 line changes

Discussion took place on the MTA's plan to make the Dyre Avenue #5 line local at all hours.

A Motion was made by Vincent Prezioso, Seconded by Bob Potter – That Community Board #11 send a letter to the MTA urging them to postpone making changes in the Dyre Avenue #5 line.

Unanimously passed.

2. P.S. 121 Street Changes

Vinnie reported that he and John had gone around stuffing mailboxes on a letter from Commissioner Chapman approving speed bumps on Bouck and Throop Avenues. He stated that it was not feasible to do on Arnow Avenue as the street is to wide and has to many curb cuts. Vinnie stated that there is one on Throop Avenue. Vinnie also stated that they are holding off on installing speed bumps on one-way streets.

Vinnie reported that the Board had received a request to make Sackett Avenue two-ways before the Albert Einstein Entrance. He stated that we will table this until the June meeting.

Linda White stated that the Board will need to advertise this meeting.

John reported that the principal did flyers. John stated that Larry Warden and Sam Bea cover this area.

Bob Potter reported that there is a school board meeting the same night at the same place.

C. Health and Social Services – Blanche Rifkin

Blanche reported that Childrens's Mental Health will be from May 17-31. She also reported that Einstein Hospital is thinking of naming the Emergency Room for Georgina Soccodato.

Linda White spoke about the second accident that happened at the Kennedy Building at Jacobi Hospital.

D. Housing – Rev, Leslie McHenry

1. Pelham Parkway Houses

Joe Gabrias passed out pictures showing the problems in many of the apartments at Pelham Parkway Houses.

Rev. McHenry reported that she and John took a walk through the Pelham Parkway Houses. She stated that this is supposed to be the gem of the Housing Authority. Rev. McHenry stated that there is mismanagement from outside in. She stated that some of the managers did not pass their trial period at other developments and wee transferred here. Rev. McHenry reported that there are vermin in the cellars. She stated that at one apartment they visited the cable for the master antenna was handing down. Rev. McHenry stated that it is time for us to support the people of Pelham Parkway Houses. She stated that it is criminal the way the housing authority has let these buildings deteriorate.

Rev. McHenry invited Joe Gabrias to come to the Housing Committee meeting. She also invited anyone else who would like to come. She stated that the people at the Pelham Parkway Houses who are having problems need to get in contact with HUD and Congressman Crowley and tell them that they want an accountability.

E. Sanitation and Environmental Protection – Dominick DeProspo

Dom reported that Sanitation will now make weekly recycling pick ups.

F. Education and Culture – Ruth Burko

Ruth reported that the Committee had met on April 13th. She stated that the meeting was well attended. Ruth stated that the report would be available at the next meeting.

Ruth reported that the Safe Routes to School Program will visit P.S. 83 on May 1st.

Ruth reported that the principal at Columbus High School is not responding to the problems at the school. She stated that she thought that Assemblyman Klein could help.

John reported that a meeting was set up but it had to be changed due to the holidays. He stated that the principal stated that we recycle problems rather than sole them. This means that problem children are transferred to another school rather than helped.

John reported that the Council for Unity has prevented 5 major gang wars. He stated that the

principal is happy with the way things are going. John stated that the head of the Albanian gang came to the Council. He stated that violence in and out of the school has decreased.

Ruth reported on the New York Urban League. She stated that it is a program for school Leadership teens.

G. Parks and Recreation – John Cifichiello

John reported that Earth Day was April 22nd. He stated that the Board recommended Joe Thompson for Volunteer of the district to represent the Board on Bronx Day.

John reported that Mazzai Playground is almost complete. He stated that it cost \$840,000. He stated that they have to put a gate up to prevent people from getting in after closing time.

H. Youth – Linda White

Linda thanked everyone for coming to her meeting. She stated that the next meeting will be on Thursday, May 16^{th} at 6:00 P.M.

VIII. Old Business

Linda reported that the chickens in the chicken market on Morris Park Avenue are kept in cages overnight that are not cleaned. She stated that this is unhealthy.

John reported that the Health Department has gone there.

Thomas Lucania spoke about the Morris Park Library. He stated that the library will not commit to building a new library until we have expense money. He stated that Councilwoman Provenzano has been looking into the Visiting Nurses on Morris Park Avenue. Thomas stated that he had not heard from EAB.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:20 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

with Builds

Ruth Burko, Secretary

ATTENDANCE AT BOARD MEETING APRIL 24, 2000

PRESENT

Ruth Burko

Joseph Carozza

Dorinda Castro

James Cenera

John Cifichiello

Priscilla Crowell

Dominick DeProspo

Patrick Dolan

Harain Figueroa

Marilyne Jamieson

Silvio Mazzella

Rev. Leslie McHenry

Joseph Milone

Dr. Mahendra Patel

Robert Potter

Vincent Prezioso

Keith Ramsey

Blanche Rifkin

Martin Sacewicz

Madeline Saltaformaggio

Joseph Thompson

Blanche Rifkin

Elaine Weisbrot

Linda White

ABSENT

Kwasi Afrifa

Randal Allen

Anthony DelGaudio

Emilian Eisdorfer

Dexter Hendon

Gerald Launer

Joseph Reda

EXCUSED

Dominic Castore

Rabbi Moshe Fuchs

Kenneth Gelnick

David Leavitt

Annette Marchitello

Hazel Miura

Pat Quaranta

EX OFFICIO BOARD MEMBERS:

Councilwoman Madeline Provenzano

Thomas Lucania – Representing Councilwoman Madeline Provenzano

OTHER ELECTED OFFICIALS:

Assemblyman Jeffrey Klein

Donald Ranshte - Representing Assemblyman Jeffrey Klein

Libbi Locascio – Representing Senator Guy Velella

P.O. David Goldenberg – 49th Precinct Youth Officer

STAFF, BOROUGH PRESIDENT AND AGENCY OFFICIALS

John Fratta, District Manager

Harriet Lasky, Secretary

Susan Nolan, Community Coordinator

Linda Loeb - Borough President's Office

GUEST

Cesare Passudetti – Allerton Branch Library